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Swaffham Town Council
Minutes of the Assets & Open Spaces Committee meeting held on Wednesday 21st July 2021 at 4.00pm in the Town Hall.
Councillors:
Mrs J Anscombe (Chair), Mr P Darby, Mr G Edwards, Mr K Oliver, Mrs J Skinner 
Deputy Town Clerk:
Mrs C Smith
Office Administrator:

Mrs H Duggan

1. Apologies for absence

Cllr W Bensley – work commitments
Cllr L Scott  - work commitments
2. Chair and Vice Chair for the forthcoming year
Chair - Cllr Anscombe indicated she would be happy to chair, this was seconded by Cllr Darby.
It was agreed Cllr Anscombe would be Chairman for 2021-22

Vice Chairman – Cllr Anscombe proposed Cllr Bensley, seconded by Cllr Darby.

It was agreed Cllr Bensley would be Vice Chairman for 2021-22.

A brief discussion took place regarding meeting start times and it was acknowledged that, in line with Council Standing Orders, future meetings would revert to a 6.30pm start time.

3. Non-voting advisory representatives
Several local community groups were discussed; it was recommended to invite Iceni Partnership and Family Action to join the Committee as non-voting advisory representatives with SCALGA asked to attend meetings as and when relevant Agenda items arise.

It was agreed to invite Iceni Partnership and Family Action to join the Committee as non-voting advisory representatives with SCALGA asked to attend meetings as and when relevant Agenda items arise.

4. Declarations of interest

There were no declarations of interest noted.
There were no members of the public present and no questions received in advance.
5. Minutes
The minutes of the Recreation and Open Spaces Committee held on 22nd March 2021 and the Estates, Heritage, Town Hall & Site Maintenance Committee meeting held on 21st April 2021 were agreed as an accurate record of the respective meetings. 
6. Outstanding actions agreed at previous meetings
6.1. Tree Report – the Deputy Clerk confirmed that the office was in the process of getting the recommended work completed by a tree surgeon and costs would be covered by the existing budget.
6.2. Allotments – Cllr Edwards advised that the Breckland Arborist had inspected the Allotments and a report was due for the Council. 
6.3. Business Offer for tree planting – reference was made to the last Recreation & Community Services meeting and the offer from a local businessman, Mr Lomax, to provide trees for the town and to plant and care for them. Cllr Anscombe noted the action and agreed to contact Mr Lomax for progress on the map of suitable places for the trees and bring to the next meeting.

7. Assets and Open spaces related issues from Non-Member Councillors.
No items were noted or received prior to the meeting

8. Tipspak system and dog bin stickers
Tipspak system - The Deputy Clerk referred to the discussions held at the last Recreation &  Community Services meeting and confirmed the Tipspak system was free of charge.
Committee members were in favour of the new system however were unsure of the exact details of the process and where the bins could be located around town.

It was agreed the Deputy Clerk would investigate and provide more information including suggested locations for Tipspak bins in and around the town. 
Dog bin stickers -  The Deputy Clerk confirmed the free dog bin dual purpose stickers had been ordered from Breckland and would be delivered by Steve Hitchman when next in Swaffham.  
9. Open Spaces Hire Policy 
A new draft Open Spaces Hire Policy was created to cover the hire of the various spaces owned by the Town Council.
The Deputy Clerk explained this was a document that had been created by taking key elements from the existing hire agreement. Cllr Anscombe asked for a couple of additions to the Policy: 

· Reference to be made to the Councils Child Protection Policy

· Inflatables, including bouncy castles, needed to be included in the Insurance Policy of the person hiring the space.
It was agreed to adopt the new Open Spaces Hire Policy with the new additions.
10. Bin project 
The Deputy Clerk confirmed a review had been undertaken of the bins in the town centre, details of which were previously circulated to the Committee.

A request had been put to Breckland for two new bins at the Buttercross – photos of the proposed bins were shared with the Committee prior to the meeting. The new bins were thought to be in keeping with the benches in situ at the Buttercross and had received approval from Andrew Gayton.

The Committee were asked for approval for two new bins at a cost of £495 each, the bins would be emptied daily by Breckland in line with the existing town centre refuse collection programme.

It was unanimously agreed to recommend to the Finance Committee to purchase two new bins for the Buttercross area at a cost of £495 each. 

The Deputy Clerk also confirmed a bin at Costa had been moved to a more appropriate open area to enable easy use by the public. 
The Rec Ground bins would be replaced within existing budget.
Cllr Darby also suggested a review of local business licences as it was felt some may  have a clause that required the business to provide their own external rubbish bins.

11. Tree Planting
The Deputy Clerk confirmed the next phase of the town council tree planting project would now go ahead in the autumn. A planting day, to include local children would need to be organised to fulfil the requirements of the grant received.
The Deputy Clerk was tasked with contacting Hamonds School to agree a suitable date in October


Cllr Oliver suggested contacting PC Button as he worked closely with the cadets who would likely wish to be involved

12. Public Toilets Town Centre 
The Deputy Clerk highlighted a concern received from the Market Superintendent, that had also been discussed at the Market Committee, regarding the negative effect the reduced number of toilets was having on the town and specifically on Saturdays with the market traders and members of the public. 
Due to the reduced number of toilets it was noted it could now take more than 20 minutes to queue with regular queues of up to 9/10 people, this also delayed the cleaning of the toilets by the Market Superintendent in the morning.
This was having a detrimental effect on traders, time away from stalls etc; one trader had rented a table in the Assembly Rooms so that they could use the toilets as building users. Members of the public were also complaining. 
The Deputy Clerk had approached Iceni Partnership to ask if the market traders could use the Assembly Room toilets however were refused as it was outside their policy.

Committee members were asked to help the market traders and public with suggested solutions.

Cllr Anscombe stated that most towns did not have Public Toilets and for Swaffham to have two was a positive; Dereham TC were looking at possibly paying local businesses to allow market traders to use their facilities: this was not a solution the Committee wished to follow.

The possibility of hiring portable toilets each Saturday for the market traders was suggested however the cost would need to be covered, possibly by market traders.

It was agreed Cllr Oliver would investigate and put together a proposal for the Market Committee and market traders to hire portable toilets on a Saturday with the cost being met by market traders.

13. Allotments

1.1. General report on the management of the allotments
The Deputy Clerk provided the following brief update.
Out of the current total allotment plots, 188, (including 2 x TC plots) there was currently  100% occupancy.  

Following regular allotment checks, undertaken by the office and a member of SCALGA, there were 4 plots causing concern.

· 3 plots were now at the final stage of receiving a 1 month notice to terminate letter. 

· 1 plot would be asked to give up the plot and share an existing plot with his wife. 

The Deputy Clerk clarified that in every instance a clear communication process had been followed – letters to allotment tenants to maintain plots - and this was felt to be a very fair and equitable process which the Committee supported.

It was unanimously agreed to approve the proposed actions as requested:

 - 3 plots to receive 1 month notice to terminate. 

 - 1 plot to be asked to give up the  plot and share an existing plot with his wife instead.

Committee members were very supportive of the work undertaken to manage the allotments, support the tenants and manage ongoing issues. 
Committee members did not feel it necessary for the office to request approval from the Committee to terminate allotments when the process has been followed: approval would only be needed for exceptional cases.

1.2. Request to use hosepipes on the allotments

A request had been received from Allotment Holders to allow the use of hosepipes on allotments, to reduce time wasted with the current process of only allowing hosepipes to be used to fill up water containers.


Committee members gave full consideration to the request however it was proposed to maintain the current policy.

It was unanimously agreed to maintain the current allotment policy of only allowing hosepipes to be used to fill up water containers. 
The Deputy Clerk mentioned there was an allotment plot that may, at some point in the future, become vacant and it was known to have old, asbestos buildings on site – these had been in situ for many years and prior to the existing tenant. 
Committee members were in full agreement that once the plot became vacant the Council would need to get the asbestos professionally removed.

14. Cemetery 
14.1. Bench & Planter 
A request had been received, and circulated to Committee Members, to install a bench and planter at the cemetery, including details of proposed plants to be used.
Committee members discussed the request and it was proposed to approve the request subject to the bench and planter being maintained by the owner.
It was unanimously agreed to approve the request to install a new bench and planter at the cemetery; subject to these being maintained in good order by the owner.

15. Station St Units
Cllrs Anscombe and Bell had reviewed several vacant businesses/building on Station St that were in need of improvement and cleaning. It was noted Cllrs Anscombe and Bell would be contacting the various owners to discuss ways to improve the properties.   
16. Late or urgent matters at the Chairman’s discretion.

Hedge at Orford Rd 
A request had been received from Family Action ESCAPE Project to plant a mixed hedge around the orchard area of Orford Road. A copy of the plan was circulated to Committee members prior to the meeting.

It was unanimously agreed to approve the request from Family Action ESCAPE Project to plant a mixed hedge around the orchard area of Orford Road.
The Deputy Clerk was asked to investigate the possible dumping of garden waste along the side of the Orford Road play area by residents.

Skate Park Project 
It  was noted the planned painting project had been agreed in principle by Full Council, subject to approval from the Assets & Open Spaces Committee. Details of the project were circulated prior to the meeting.
Committee members discussed the project, raising the need for a full Risk Assessment to include the finer details of timings and recommending a contribution of £50 towards paint costs.
It was unanimously agreed to recommend to the Finance Committee that a £50 contribution be given towards the Skate Park project.
17. ADMISSION TO MEETINGS ACT (PUBLIC BODIES) 1960:
CONFIDENTIAL BUSINESS following the exclusion of the public and press

1.1. Timetable for legal work on Church Wall, Shambles and Town Pound.
The Deputy Clerk provided a brief update on the ongoing legal work for the following town assets : 
· Church Walk; 
· Buttercross; 
· Cemetery Trees; 
· The Shambles - it was suggested to approach the Breckland Cllrs for support; 
· Town Pound – it was suggested to pass this to Greene & Greene, dependent on the costs already paid so far to the existing solicitor.
1.2. Date for next meeting and items for a future agenda:  
Monday 27th September, 4pm in the Town Council Chamber
Agenda Items - Orford Road Play Area
Meeting Closed 5.10pm
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